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When professional 

cat writers get together, 

certain conventions of 

the English language go 

out the window. At the 

Cat Writers Association 

Annual Conference, you 

donôt say perfect, but 

ñpurrfect.ò Memories 

are ñmeow-mories.ò 

Newcomers are 

ñkittens.ò 

Old-timers 

who have 

attended the 

conference 

for the past 

19 years of its existence 

are ñnine-lifers.ò  

But donôt be fooled 

by the fluffy lingo. Cat writing is not for the faint of heart.  

Thereôs the pay, for starters. ñOur cats work for kibble; so 

do we,ò says veteran cat journalist Sandy Robins. The trick, 

she has discovered, is finding a way to relate everything back 

to cats. Are you traveling? Try a piece on cat statues around 

the world. Forgot your alarm clock? ñWell, our cats are our 

alarm clocks.ò   

Even the simplest of time pegs ï autumn ï can be         

leveraged for cat relevancy. How many college students take 

their pets with them to school, for instance. Or how about a 

pet anxiety piece: empty nest 

syndrome, as experienced by 

your cat.   

The savvy cat writer    

doesnôt automatically discount    

publications outside her field. 

ñCar Wash magazine. You 

think theyôd have nothing to do 

with cats,ò Robins says. ñBut they may be interested in a piece 

on traveling with cats. Where do you strap a catôs carrier in 

the car so the cat doesnôt fly out the vehicle?ò  

ñItôs possible to make a living as a cat writer, but itôs not 

easy,ò blogger Stephanie Harwin admits. Two years ago, she 

turned her cat-blogging hobby into a full-time job. She now 

runs the blog Catsparella, which covers feline aspects of pop 

culture.   

Cat writing isnôt lucrative, she says, but it can be       

glamorous. As a finalist for Purinaôs Cat Chow correspondent 

gig, the company flew her from her home in New Jersey to the 

set of a Fancy Feast commercial in Hollywood. 

They put her up at a swanky Beverly Hills hotel, 

all expenses paid.   

Today, Harwin is back in Southern          

California on her own dime, at the Renaissance 

Los Angeles Airport Hotel, where the conference 

is taking place. Sheôs waiting for the ñHerding Your Creative 

Catsò workshop to begin (ñDo you find your brain running in 

circles so you canôt sit down and get to work? Do you have so 

many ideas you canôt get started on any of them?... Hereôs 

help!ò). Harwin is here     

primarily to network, even 

though at 31 she is decades 

younger than most of the 

other attendees. ñItôs a small 

community. Itôs not like I 

know a lot of cat writers. 

Most people think Iôm 

crazy.ò   

At last yearôs gala      

dinner, she adds, ñThere   

was singing.ò   

What kind of singing?  
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Our 2012 conference was wonderful! Los Angeles offered blue skies and lovely 

temperatures, the hotel was very nice, and the staff was super helpful. Amy presented 

a wonderful 20th anniversary recap that had us all nodding our heads and sometimes 

shedding a tear as we recalled events from CWAôs past. Dustyôs lineup of speakers 

was stellar and Animal Planetôs Jackson Galaxy was a great addition. There were even 

cats! Zeki, Dustyôs foster cat who ended up with Arden Moore, was there, and 

Marilyn Kreiger brought two gorgeous Bengals.  

The only disappointment was the attendance. Usually, attendance is higher the 

first year in a new location, but that was not the case this past year. Attendance was 

lower than in our last year in White Plains. Our awards banquet, which typically has 

at least 100 people attending, had fewer than 70. Honestly, none of us minds the work 

we put in to the conference, but we are sad when so few people show up. 

Weôve discussed this in Council and have decided to stick to our plan to move the 

conference to Dallas in 2013 instead of staying in California. The DFW Airport is a 

hub for several airline companies, and because itôs not on a coast, airfare may be more 

reasonable for members who want to attend. The dates are October 31-November 2. 

Dusty has prepared a questionnaire regarding seminar topics, so please do respond 

to that and let her know what would entice you to come to the conference. See pages 

19-20 in this issue of MEOW and please return the form to Dusty! 

I realize that there are other conferences of all kinds that may tempt members 

away from our conference, but we try hard to schedule relevant topics and you really 

canôt beat our conference price. Please help us present a conference you want to     

attend, so that we can continue to offer them. If attendance continues to drop and we 

stop the conferences, Iôm not sure we could ever regain the same level of sponsorship 

we now have if we wanted to ever have a conference again ï and without the         

conferences, would we still have a contest? Would we just mail awards with no 

awards ceremony? Itôs something to think about. 

I donôt know what the weather is like where you live, but despite the changing 

climate Iôm still in the snow belt of western New York. The snow held off until just 

before Christmas when we got about 18 inches. Then another 12 inches or so arrived 

just before New Yearôs. The dogs love it, but it seems to have driven one of our 

ñporch catsò away.  

Two cats have been frequent visitors to our front porch. One is a gorgeous black 

cat with vivid green eyes. He or she spent a part of every day on the porch until the 

snow came. The cat liked the shelter, I think, and also hoped to snag one of the birds 

who was coming to our feeder. The cats canôt reach the feeder and the bushes by the 

porch are too thick to easily admit a cat, but sometimes the birds land on the porch 

railing, and that the cats can reach. 

The other cat is a long-haired gray-and-white cat. Now that the black cat is gone, 

the gray-and-white one is visiting more often. The snow doesnôt seem to deter him, 

but heôs not as patient as the black cat. The gray and white jumps up onto the railing 

so heôs closer to the bush and the feeder, but with the railing as his perch, no bird is 

going to get close enough to become a meal. Itôs a good thing the cat isnôt depending 

on sparrows for dinner. When it comes to my ñporch catsò and the birds, patience 

really is a virtue ï but it certainly doesnôt guarantee success! Ǆ 

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ  
Message 

By Susan M. Ewing, CWA President  

We Really Need to See You  

at this Yearôs Conference! 

mailto:dogwriter@windstream.net
mailto:dustycatwriter@pobox.com
mailto:janea@paws-and-effect.com
mailto:ATartaglia1@cfl.rr.com
mailto:karen90@attglobal.net
mailto:kml@cfa.org
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ñLike, from Cats, the musical.ò The women wore sequins. 

They rewrote gospel hymns into cat lyrics. The editor of Cat 

Fancy sang ñMemory.ò The author of Chicken Soup for the Cat 

Loverôs Soul sang a song from Carousel, ñIf I Loved You,ò 

recast as if sung from the perspective of a stray cat.   

The obstacles to cat writing are legion. ñDo you have 

voices in your head that stop you?ò instructor Barbara Stretton 

asks. ñItôs called an inner critic.ò It can be your parent, your 

teacher, your friend, your cat. ñI thought of it for a long time as 

my mother,ò Stretton says. To her dying day, Strettonôs mother 

didnôt understand the cat-writing life. Be a nurse. Be a doctor, 

Mom urged.   

Stretton chose her own path. Sheôs now the author of   

hardboiled cat detective novels such as The Case of the        

Purloined Persian. But she was well into her 30s before she 

published her first book.   

As proof of her long-simmering creativity, she passes 

around a tiny comic book she drew when she was so young,  

she couldnôt even spell her name correctly.   

Stretton once read that it helps to draw a picture of your 

inner critic. So she drew a picture of a sheep... that looked like 

her mother.   

The true inner critic, of course, isnôt your mother but   

yourself. When this realization sets in, it helps, Stretton says, to 

remember F. Scott Fitzgerald, who wrote, ñIn a real dark night 

of the soul, itôs always 3 oôclock in the morning.ò  

In the fluorescent light of the hallway, itôs 1:30 in the    

afternoon. A writer has just brought in a cat, a Turkish Van mix 

named Zeki. The cat is passed into the arms of Dusty Rainbolt, 

the writer who fostered her. ñOh honey,ò says Rainbolt says, 

eyes closed in ecstasy. Zeki, who 

now helps teach a pet first-aid 

course, was rescued after someone 

knifed her in the back. ñThey were 

trying to skin her,ò Rainbolt        

explains.   

A small crowd is gathering 

now. They take turns snapping  

photos of the cat, with the cat, of 

each other with the cat.  

There are many in this crowd 

who have more to say about cats than will fit in a one-page 

magazine piece. They have entire Russian novels in them. To 

these aspiring authors, Lonnie Hull Dupont, the whip-smart 

acquisitions editor for the Revell division of Baker Publishing 

Group, offers advice: It is not enough to write a book whose 

main premise is, ñYeah, the catôs cool. Itôs pretty.ò It needs to 

have ña second energy.ò It needs to be, ñThis cat saved my fam-

ily. This cat saved me from divorce. This cat is a peacemaker.ò  

But donôt overdo the schmaltz. And for Godôs sake, donôt 

force your beliefs on other people. As an example, Dupont of-

fers up a story about one of her authors, Don Piper, who wrote 

the Christian memoir 90 Minutes in Heaven, which has sold 5 

million copies. In it, Piper talks about what he supposedly saw 

in Heaven after a semi hit his car and he was pronounced dead.   

Now, Dupont is both a Christian and a cat lover. Sheôs read 

her Bible. The Book of Revelations says there will be horses at 

the apocalypse. ñHorses? That means there will be stables. And 

that means theyôll need mousers,ò she reasons.   

When she and Dupont recently had dinner, she asked him, 

ñDo people ever ask you if you saw your pets in Heaven?ò Yes, 

people do ask, he told her, and no, he did not see his pets there. 

But ï and hereôs the moral of the story ï he doesnôt tell his 

readers that. It wouldnôt be good for marketing.   

Ultimately, if youôve got the writing chops, you neednôt 

necessarily identify as a cat writer per se to be published in the 

cat worldôs top-flight magazines. One of Cat Fancyôs writers 

was 12 years old. ñWe published the piece and didnôt know,ò 

editor in chief Susan Logan says at the editorsô panel. Theyôve 

gotten amazing query letters from prison, she says, though they 

decided not to proceed to assignment because of the inmateôs 

violent background.  

In any case, be prepared for a brutal selection process. Cat 

Fancyôs managing editor reads all queries and highlights the 

subject line for Logan, who camps out at her desk with a stack 

of them, going ñNo, no, no, no, no, yes, maybe.ò She can tell 

very fast what will work and what wonôt.   

ñWeôve made ólitterboxô one word, by the way,ò she    

adds, and her audience sighs with deep satisfaction, as if a   

long-standing itch has finally been scratched. Ǆ 

CWA Special Conference Report: Inside the Cat Media (continued) 

This article first appeared November 21, 2012, in LA Weeklyôs     

Candyland blog by Gendy Alimurung. Follow Gendy on Twitter at 

@gendyalimurung, and for more arts news follow @LAWeeklyArts,    

and like the newspaper on Facebook. See the article online, with photos, 

at http://blogs.laweekly.com/arts/2012/11/cat_writers_association.php.   

It is reprinted here with the kind permission of LA Weekly . 

 

Presenter Arden Moore with Cat Ambassador Zeki and Jackson  
DŀƭŀȄȅΣ ǎǘŀǊ ƻŦ !ƴƛƳŀƭ tƭŀƴŜǘΩǎ My Cat from Hell  
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Barbara Stretton 

http://blogs.laweekly.com/author.php?author_id=661
http://twitter.com/gendyalimurung
http://twitter.com/laweeklyarts
http://www.facebook.com/LAWeeklyArts
http://blogs.laweekly.com/arts/2012/11/cat_writers_association.php
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Photos © photographer Nancy Marano 

My cats and I are watching the email inbox and searching Internet messages hoping there will be a volunteer. But we  

havenôt seen one yet. Where are you? 

If you werenôt at this yearôs conference, perhaps you donôt know I am resigning as contest chair. Iôve been honored to  

chair the contest for four years and think it is time now to turn it over to someone new. You havenôt seen the last of me        

because I am very willing to help my replacement with questions, suggestions, and anything I can do from the sidelines. 

My cats want me back as a full-time servant and playmaster-in-chief. Theyôve enjoyed playing in the boxes, sorting 

through entries, and occasionally reading a bit from the articles, but now they want to play with me and they canôt do that if  

Iôm busy recording entries or being very nice to the mail person.  

The requirements for contest chair are 

 

1. MUST BE ORGANIZED ï Canôt stress that one enough. 

2. You will be in charge of the contest committee. These are the five or six people who will help you steer the contest and 

see whether rules need to be updated or categories need to be added or deleted. They also have your back if there is a question 

about anything dealing with the contest. The committee work should begin by the end or February or beginning of March. 

3. You will be responsible for finding judges for the regular categories and the special awards. CWA members are        

wonderful about volunteering to judge, so that wonôt be a problem. 

4. Each regular entry is sent to three judges. You assign the judges to each category, ship the entries to them, get their  

score sheets back, and figure out the winners. Learning the identity of winners first is the fun part. 

5. You will deal with Special Award sponsors and the Special Award judges.  

6. You will order the Muse MedallionsTM and make sure all the awards get to the conference hotel before the conference 

starts. 

7. You answer questions from entrants, sponsors, and judges and write articles for MEOW, lists for the website, and      

anything else that has to do with the contest. 

8. Your busiest time will be from the middle of June to the middle of July. Then you can take a breather in August while 

the judges do their work. 

9. You will preside over the awards banquet at the conference and hand out the awards. This is another very enjoyable   

part of the job. Love to see those winning smiles. 

You make sure the awards get to the winners who are not able to be at the conference. 

 

Did I mention you get paid to do this job? Well, you do: $1000 plus reimbursement for any expenses you have. And you 

get your conference fees comped. 

Anyone who has an interest in taking this job, please contact me at nmarano@aol.com or CWA President Su Ewing at                            

dogwirter@winstream.net. I am happy to answer your questions and I wonôt abandon you if you take the job. I plan to stay     

on the contest committee as a backup. Please think about this and let me hear from you. The contest work begins in March   

and we need someone in place by then.  

One last thing: You will get to know a lot of CWA members ï at least by email ï during the contest. This is rewarding,  

too, and youôll feel as though you know them when you meet at the next conference. Ǆ  

  

 

By Nancy Marano, (Ex-)CWA Contest Chair  

Lb {9!w/I hCΧ ŀ /²! /ƻƴǘŜǎǘ /ƘŀƛǊΗΗ  

ONE MORE THING τ YOU WILL NEED CAT HELPERS!!  
bŀƴŎȅ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŘƻƴŜ ƛǘ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ /ŀƭƭƛŜΣ {ŀƳƳȅΣ ŀƴŘ aŀȄΣ ǎƘƻǿƴ ƘŜǊŜ ǎǳǇŜǊǾƛǎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎƻǊǘƛƴƎ ŎƻƴǘŜǎǘ ŜƴǘǊƛŜǎΦ  

VOLUNTEER NOW τ CWA NEEDS YOU 

mailto:nmarano@aol.com
mailto:dogwirter@winstream.net


      Meow                                                                  Winter 2013                                                                          5 

 

NOTE: If you have questions about any of the Special Awards,  

please contact CWA Contest Chair Nancy Marano at nmarano@aol.com. 

 
#1 ï DR. JIM RICHARDS CORNELL FELINE HEALTH CENTER VETERINARY 
ISSUES AWARD, sponsored by Cornell Universityôs Feline Health Center, is given to the 

highest-quality entry on the topic of technological advances, research, new medical            

developments, or innovations in feline veterinary medicine designed to educate the general  

cat-owning public about new developments. ~ Awarded to Rebecca Sweat for her article 

ñUnlocking the Code.ò ~ Judge: Dr. Helen Tuzio, DVM, is a Senior Associate at the Forest 
Hills Cat Hospital. She is currently President of the American Association of Veterinary State 

Boards (AAVSB) and Chairperson of the New York State Board for Veterinary Medicine. 
ñThis article is very well written. It is easy to understand and exciting for the reader. This is   

a very important topic.ò ~ The award consists of $500. ~ 

 

#2 ï THE FANCY FEAST® LOVE STORY AWARD , sponsored by Purina, is presented to the entrant 

who best captures the magic of the loving relationship between cats and their owners. ~ Awarded to Joanne 

Rocklin for The Five Lives of Our Cat Zook. ~ Judge: Vickie Fisher is President of The International Cat 
Association (TICA), a Maine Coon Cat breeder for over 20 years, and an Approved All-Breed Judge and 

Ring Instructor. A former state government executive, she is President and Founder of Albuquerque Kennel 
Kompadres, a nonprofit ñfriendsò of the City Animal Shelter group. ñA singing cat, kids, white lies, and a 

villain. Several wonderful love stories all in one book!ò ~ The award consists of $500 and a commemorative 

award. ~ 

 

#3 ï THE FRISKIES® WRITER OF THE YEAR AWARD,  
sponsored by Purina, is given to the writer who has done the 

most to promote the welfare, health, and proper care of cats  

during the contest year; the award is for ña body of work.ò ~ 

Awarded to Dusty Rainbolt. ~ Judge: Jack (John P.) Aldridge 

graduated from Cornell with a Doctor of Veterinary Medicine  

in 1971. He joined the San Francisco SPCA in 1976 where he 
recently retired as Director of Veterinary Services. His wife is 

also a veterinarian and recent past owner of Especially Cats 
Veterinary Hospital in San Francisco. The Aldridges currently 

have two dogs and three cats, all strays or rescue animals from 

shelters. He has served for many years as Vice President of the 
San Francisco Veterinary Medical Association. Dr. Aldridgeôs 

hobbies include organic vegetable gardening, mycology, writ-

ing, and winemaking. ñMy four top entries were all quite good 
and picking between them was difficult. I ultimately chose Dusty 

Rainbolt for the combination of extensive and somewhat detailed 
information for cat lovers, focus on the special awards criteria 

concepts, and overall readability. Accuracy of information was 

also a strong positive. I also appreciated the range of subject matter, not being single subject focused.ò ~ The award consists of 

$500 and a cat figurine. ~ 

 

#4 ï THE HARTZ EVERY DAY CHEWABLE VITAMIN  AWARD , sponsored by Hartz Mountain 

Corporation, honors the highest-quality entry on the topic of older cats. ~ Awarded to Debbie Swanson 

for her article ñCompanyôs Coming.ò ~ Judge: Vicki Thayer, DVM, is President of the Winn Feline 
Foundation. She has considerable leadership experience in organized veterinary medicine with the   

American Veterinary Medicine Association (AVMA) and the American Association of Feline Practitioners 

(AAFP), as well as in other community activities. She was a Director on the board of AAFP for 20 years 
and President of the Association from 1996 through 1998, along with being AAFPôs Delegate to AVMA 

from 2004 to 2010. ñThis was a difficult contest to select a winner. Several entries were very evenly      
delivered and it came down to standing out just a little bit more in one or two areas of scoring. In the end, 

I selected ñCompanyôs Comingò by Debbie Swanson. It was informative, covered the articleôs topic focus 

well, god writing voice, and was well organized. The article seemed to be consistently well done in all the scoring 

2012 CWA SPECIAL AWARD WINNERS 

      DUSTY RAINBOLT with her many 2012 awards         Photo by Paul Glassner 

(continued ) 

mailto:nmarano@aol.com

